 








December 19, 2013

The City Council of the City of Marion, Linn County, Iowa met in regular session, Thursday, December 19, 2013, at 7:00 p.m. in the council chambers of City Hall with Mayor Bouska presiding and the following council members present: Adamson, Etzel, Spinks, Crawford, AbouAssaly, and Draper.  Absent:  None.
The meeting was opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.

Mayor’s Announcements:  

Mayor Bouska presented a plaque to Ed Begley for 30 years service on the Marion Park Board .  Mr. Begley noted that he also served six years on the City Council.

Mayor Bouska presented a plaque to Council Member At Large Craig Adamson for 8 years of service on the Marion City Council.  Council Member Adamson thanked Mr. Begley for the sacrifices he made over the years to serve the City.  Mr. Adamson also thanked his wife and three children for their support while he served on the Council.
Nick Glew, Director of Uptown Marion, provided an update regarding the Uptown Revitalization Improvements Project.  Mr. Glew noted that they are submitting a grant application for improvements to 14 buildings.  Mr. Glew stated that they are working with Martin Gardner Architecture.  He explained that he will be visiting with the building owners regarding the project.  Mr. Glew noted that at the January 9th Council meeting there will be a public hearing.  Council will then vote on committing City funds to the project for the match.  Mr. Glew also noted that there will be a press conference on January 7th regarding the Memorial Hall project.  Mr. Glew explained that there are a lot of positive things happening in Uptown Marion and he thanked Council for their support.  Council Member AbouAssaly thanked Mr. Glew and the Chamber for their leadership of the Main Street program.
Citizen’s presentations, comments and/or petitions:
 
Dwight Hogan, 1565 7th Avenue, asked for information on Resolution No. 23551 providing for the issuance of $6,575,000.00 General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2014A and providing for the levy of taxes to pay the same, and Resolution No. 23552 providing for the issuance of $1,065,000.00 General Obligation Urban Renewal Street Improvement Bonds, Series 2014B and providing for the levy of the taxes to pay the same.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn stated that this is follow-up legislation for the recent bond issue.  


Dwight Hogan, 1565 7th Avenue, stated that Council Member Adamson has repeatedly violated Section #3 of the Code of Ethics of the Marion City Council.  Section 3 states “The professional and personal conduct of members must be above reproach and avoid even the appearance of impropriety.  Members shall refrain from abusive conduct, personal charges, or verbal attacks upon the character or motives of other members of Council, boards and commissions, the staff or public.”  He stated that prior to the enactment of the Code of Ethics there had been verbal attacks on him and others.  Mr. Hogan listed various times that he felt Council Member Adamson violated the Code of Ethics.  Mr. Hogan presented a copy of his comments.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Adamson to receive and file Mr. Hogan’s comments regarding Council Member Adamson.  All in favor, motion carried.
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Jodi Treharne, 3484 Barnsley Circle, thanked Council Member Adamson for his service to the City.  She noted that she appreciated his sacrifice and thoughtful questions.  Ms. Treharne presented a petition that requires the Marion City Council to convene as required under Section 69.2(c) of the State of Iowa Code.  She noted that she has consulted with representatives from the State.  Council can declare a vacancy in the Mayor position if the Mayor ceases to be a resident.  Section 69.2(c) states that an incumbent ceasing to be a resident of the state, district, county, township, city, or ward by or for which the incumbent was elected or appointed, or in which the duties of the office are to be exercised constitutes a vacancy.  She explained that a residence shall be a place the family occupies.  Ms. Treharne stated that she hopes the City Council understands that their decision will be watched by communities around Iowa.  She stated that the petition includes signatures from residents on Agate Street where the Mayor states he lives.  They believe he lives in Hiawatha.  Ms. Treharne stated that she is counting on the City Council to do the right thing.  Moved by Draper, seconded by Adamson to receive and file the petition presented by Jodi Treharne.  All in favor, motion carried.

Kay Lammers, 2820 2nd Avenue, stated that she came to Council regarding another issue but wanted to comment on the residency issue.  She asked why Ms. Treharne has waited two years to come forward.  Ms. Lammers stated that she believes she waited because Council Member Adamson lost his seat in the election.  Ms. Lammers noted that the vindictiveness is not helping Marion.  She stated that she is tired of the child like bickering.  Ms. Lammers stated that Council Member Etzel moved out of her Ward.  Ms. Lammers stated that when she brought that issue to the Mayor’s attention, he took Ms. Etzel’s side.

Donna Terwilliger, 2255 Northview Drive, stated that Council needs to spend their time on problems and solutions for the City and stop wasting time and taxpayer money for this vendetta.  She stated that she is tired of Council spending their time on the residency issue.  She indicated that it only matters what kind of job the Mayor and Council does for the City.


Norene Tonkin, 1920 8th Avenue, stated that it is time Marion comes together as a group to work in peace and harmony.  She stated that when she first moved here she thought it was nice that the schools have a no bullying policy.  Ms. Tonkin noted that Ms. Treharne’s husband is an employee of the City of Marion.  Ms. Tonkin stated that Ms. Treharne should be grateful and thankful for her husband’s job.  

Jeanne Matthews, 770 11th Street, stated that there needs to be due process to evaluate the Mayor’s residency.  She noted that many Marion voters thought when they voted they were voting for a Mayor that lived in Marion.

Council Member Adamson stated that Council Member AbouAssaly would like Resolution No. 23550, Resolution No. 23553, Resolution No. 23559, and Resolution No. 23574 removed from the consent calendar for separate consideration.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Crawford to approve Consent Calendar, as follows:

Motion to approve minutes of the December 3, 5, 6 and 7, 2013 City Council meetings.


Motion to approve the bills as presented in the amount of $1,582,294.24.
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Resolution No. 23548 approving a renewal application for a Class C Liquor License (LC) with additional privileges for Sunday Sales and Outdoor Service for Hennessey’s Wrigleyville LLC., dba Hennessey’s Irish Sports Pub (1899 7th Avenue).  No violations in previous five years.


Resolution No. 23549 approving a renewal application for a Class B Beer Permit (BB) ( Includes Wine Coolers) with additional privileges for Sunday Sales for Mama Oyiza Enterprises, LLC, dba Michello’s Pizzeria (808 7th Avenue).  One violation in previous five years.


Resolution No. 23551 providing for the issuance of $6,575,000.00 General Obligation Corporate Purpose Bonds, Series 2014A and providing for the levy of taxes to pay the same.


Resolution No. 23552 providing for the issuance of $1,065,000.00 General Obligation Urban Renewal Street Improvement Bonds, Series 2014B and providing for the levy of the taxes to pay the same.


Resolution No. 23554 accepting waiver of hearing and consent to penalty (Tobacco Violation) and imposing the penalties established in Section 453A.22 (2)(a) of the Code of Iowa (Marion Market & Café, 5005 10th Avenue).

Resolution No. 23555 approving Partial Payment No. 3 to Anderson-Bogert Engineers for Public Services site plan development in the amount of $12,543.50. 


Resolution No. 23556 approving fiber optic lease agreement with Imon Communications LLC.


Resolution No. 23557 approving amendments to the 2013-2014 fuel contract with the Linn County Cooperative.


Resolution No. 23558 approving purchase and treatment of winter deicers from Gee Asphalt Systems.


Resolution No. 23560 approving Partial Payment No. 17 to Linn County Sheriff’s Office for radio system consultant fees regarding the Countywide Radio Project in the amount of $1,680.00.


Resolution No. 23561 approving Partial Payment No. 12 to Wilson Estes Police Architects regarding the new police station in the amount of $22,363.34.


Resolution No. 23562 approving Partial Payment No. 18 to Linn County Sheriff’s Office for radio system consultant fees regarding the Countywide Radio Project in the amount of $2,039.80.
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Resolution No. 23563 approving Partial Payment No. 13 to Wilson Estes Police Architects regarding the new police station in the amount of $7,698.77.

Motion to receive and file the Parks Operations Winter Work Program.


Motion to receive and file the 2013 Annual Pool Report.


Motion to receive and file bids regarding demolition of buildings, concrete and fence removal for property located at 2254 5th Avenue.


Resolution No. 23564 approving contract with Rathje Construction Company regarding demolition of buildings, concrete and fence removal for property located at 2254 5th Avenue in the amount of $39,560.00.


Motion to approve Project Calendar regarding Engineering Department payments as follows:

a. Resolution No. 23565 approving Partial Payment No. 1 to Anderson-Bogert Engineers for engineering services regarding the CEMAR Trail Project in the amount of $883.50.
b. Resolution No. 23566 approving Partial Payment No. 25 to Anderson-Bogert Engineers for engineering services regarding the Marion Central Corridor Project in the amount of $3,591.00.

c. Resolution No. 23567 approving Partial Payment No. 3 to Mooney-Engle Land Company, LLC, regarding the Winslow Road Reconstruction Project associated with the Bridge Creek First Addition in the amount of $3,622.10.

Resolution No. 23568 accepting public improvements in Authors 1st Addition to the City of Marion.

Resolution No. 23569 accepting public improvements in Hunters Field 6th Addition to the City of Marion.

Resolution No. 23570 accepting public improvements in the Bridge Creek 1st Addition to the City of Marion.

Resolution No. 23571 accepting public improvements in the Villas on 35th 4th Addition to the City of Marion.

Resolution No. 23572 accepting payment of 35th Avenue Sanitary Sewer Project hookup fees from William and Patricia Wright of 883 Eastview Avenue in the amount of $1,409.86.

Resolution No. 23573 approving contract with Anderson-Bogert Engineers regarding engineering services associated with the 29th Avenue and 10th Street Traffic Signal Improvement Project in the amount of $7,260.00.
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Resolution No. 23575 approving 2014 HMA Overlay Program.


Motion to receive and file the following item to the Planning and Zoning Commission:
a. Godric’s Hollow Final Plat to Linn County located north of South 22nd Street, east of Skyview Drive (James & Catherine Spencer, 1945 41st Street).

Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding the Marion Municipal Code Section 120.06, more specifically Liquor Licenses and Wine and Beer Permits location (Jeffrey Robison, 1175 8th Avenue).
 
Motion directing Staff to draft an amendment to Marion Municipal Code Section 120.06.

Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding a request to change the current bus route (Paul Talley on the behalf of the residents of Squaw Creek Village, 1301 Cherokee Drive).

Resolution No. 23576 Resolution of support regarding a Trail Funding Request Application to the Corridor Metropolitan Planning Organization for the design and construction of the Indian Creek Trail from Boyson Trail to the future location of the Tower Terrace Road Bridge.

Motion to receive and file revised Library Holiday personnel policy.  

Resolution No. 23577 approving a revision in the Library Holiday personnel policy.

Resolution No. 23578 adopting 2014 Standard Mileage Rates of 56 cents per mile.

Resolution No. 23579 setting a public hearing on January 9, 2014, at 7:00 p.m. regarding a proposed grant application for the Downtown Revitalization Improvements Project.  

Motion to receive and file correspondence regarding an ordinance that prohibits an establishment, primarily selling alcohol within 200 feet of a church, school or daycare (Jill Ackerman, Marion Chamber of Commerce).

Motion to receive and file November 2013 Departmental Reports.
All in favor of motion to approve the consent calendar, motion carried.
Resolution No. 23550 approving a renewal application for a Class E Liquor License (LE) with additional privileges for Carryout Wine, Carryout Beer, Outdoor Service, and 
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Sunday Sales for Hy-Vee, Inc., dba Hy-Vee Food Store (3600 Business Highway 151)  (No violations in previous five years) was read by Adamson.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23550.  Ayes:  Adamson, Etzel, Spinks, Bouska, Crawford, and Draper.  Nays:  None.  Abstention:  AbouAssaly.  Motion carried.

Resolution No. 23553 accepting waiver of hearing and consent to penalty (Tobacco Violation) and imposing the penalties established in Section 453A.22 (2)(a) of the Code of Iowa (Hy-Vee Gas, 3550 Highway 151) was read by Adamson.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23553.  Ayes:  Adamson, Etzel, Spinks, Bouska, Crawford, and Draper.  Nays:  None.  Abstention:  AbouAssaly.  Motion carried.


Resolution No. 23559 approving proposal for structural engineering and analysis services from KJWW Engineering was read by Adamson.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23559.  Ayes:  Adamson, Etzel, Spinks, Bouska, Crawford, and Draper.  Nays:  None.  Abstention:  AbouAssaly.  Motion carried.


Resolution No. 23574 approving the Service Agreement with Vernon Research Group for the Indian Creek Watershed Management Authority to complete the Watershed-based Community Assessment of Indian Creek for an amount not-to-exceed $40,050.00 was read by Adamson.  Moved by Adamson, seconded by Crawford to approve Res. No. 23574.  Ayes:  Adamson, Etzel, Spinks, Bouska, Crawford, and Draper.  Nays:  None.  Abstention:  AbouAssaly.  Motion carried.

Presentation regarding urban chickens (Kelli Kennon-Lane, Rebecca Mumaw, and Rich Patterson):


Kelli Kennon-Lane, 2014 8th Avenue, stated that Green Iowa Americorp helped facilitate a study at Kennedy High School regarding trash from the lunch hour.  They found on the day that they did the study that 263 pounds of waste was generated.  Of the 263 pounds of waste, 88 pounds was trash, 22 pounds was recycling, and 153 pounds was compostable.  She noted that chickens can eat the kitchen and garden waste produced by a household.  In 2011, over 500 cities in the United States allow urban chickens.  In recent years, Iowa City, Walker, Mt. Vernon, Knoxville, and Cedar Rapids have all enacted Ordinances to allow the urban chickens.  She stated that after we have explored all aspects regarding an urban chicken ordinance that she is confident that Council will vote yes.  Rich Patterson, 1080 30th Street Drive, Cedar Rapids, stated that he grew up in New Jersey.  He stated that at age 8 he became interested in chickens and had chickens as a child.  He stated that he moved to Cedar Rapids in 1978 and has had chickens since then.  He explained that at the Indian Creek Nature Center they have had an increased interest from residents regarding backyard foods.  In 2009, they held a program on backyard chickens that 50 people attended.  He stated that Cedar Rapids requires residents to take a class before being approved to have backyard chickens.  So far, 252 people have taken the class.  He stated that attendees are of all demographics, but predominately the attendees are women in their thirties, upper income, well educated, urban or suburban, with children.  The attendees have indicated that they would like to teach their children to learn where foods come 
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from and to learn responsibility and wants to produce healthy food at home.  Mr. Patterson encouraged the City Council to change the ordinance to allow chickens.  Rebecca Mumaw, 1121 34th Street SE, Cedar Rapids, President of Indian Creek Nature Center Board of Directors and a member of the Linn County Food Systems Council, stated that she co-founded the Cedar Rapids Citizens for the Legalization of Chickens in 2009.  She stated that they have a Facebook page and have had two coop walk fundraisers.  Ms. Mumaw stated that they have hosted educational booths at the Iowa State Fair, the Downtown Farmers Market, and at Brucemore’s Garden and Art Show.  She noted that most chicken owners are also gardeners.  She explained that some have elaborate chicken coops.  She presented pictures of some of the chicken coops in Cedar Rapids.  She stated that the classes at the Indian Creek Nature Center are one of the keys to their success.  In addition, they have an online support group to offer advice.  Council Member Spinks asked if the residents need fencing to keep the chickens from flying.  Ms. Mumaw stated that they are nesting animals so they don’t wander very far.  She noted that the breed of chicken best for urban areas cannot fly very well.  She stated that she has a covered area for the chickens and some people have tall privacy fences.  In addition, Ms. Mumaw noted that you can clip the chickens wings so they cannot fly.  Mr. Patterson stated that he shows how to clip the wings in his class at the Indian Creek Nature Center.  

Moved by Etzel, seconded by Crawford to receive and file correspondence supporting the approval an ordinance to allow urban chickens (Arlo and Arlene Pelley, 1990 8th Avenue).  All in favor, motion carried.  

Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding an amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan for the Collins Road Urban Renewal Area.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  He requested that the public hearing be continued to the January 23rd Council meeting.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska continued the public hearing to the January 23rd, 2014 Council meeting.


Moved by Spinks, seconded by Crawford to table Resolution No. 23580, approving an amendment to the Urban Renewal Plan for the Collins Road Urban Renewal Area, to the January 23rd, 2014 Council meeting.  All in favor of motion to table Res. No. 23580, motion carried.


Mayor Bouska opened a public hearing regarding the approval of a development agreement with Genesis Equities, LLC., including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $5,200.000.00.  City Manager Lon Pluckhahn presented the staff report.  He requested that the public hearing be continued to the January 23rd Council meeting.  No other comments, written or verbal, were received.  Mayor Bouska continued the public hearing to the January 23rd, 2014 Council meeting.
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Moved by Crawford, seconded by Adamson to table Resolution No. 23581, approving a development agreement with Genesis Equities, LLC, including Tax Increment Financing (TIF) payments in an amount not to exceed $5,200.000.00, to the January 23rd, 2014 Council meeting.  All in favor of motion to table Res. No. 23581, motion carried.


Moved by Spinks, seconded by Crawford to concur with Mayor Bouska’s appointments, as follows:
a. Joni Reed Cooley, 2395 17th Avenue, Arts Council, term expires 01-01-15.

b. Jody Budde, 3010 Autumn Drive, Planning and Zoning Commission, term expires 12-31-18.
All in favor, motion carried.

Moved by Spinks, seconded by Adamson to concur with Mayor Bouska’s re-appointments, as follows:
a. Greg Kingery, 6025 Winslow Road, Zoning Board of Adjustment, term expires 12-31-18.
b. John Bender, 5630 Woodbridge Crest, Corridor Metropolitan Planning Organization, term expires 12-31-16.
All in favor, motion carried.  

Council Discussion Time:


Council Member Adamson thanked the Council for his plaque.  He also thanked Dr. Katie Mulholland, Superintendent of the Linn Mar School District, for presenting the school’s strategic plan at the Council strategic planning work session.  He stated that he hopes the City continues to work closely with the school districts.  Council Member Adamson noted that the City is still in need of volunteers for commissions and boards.  He noted that he was appointed by Mayor Nieland to the Planning and Zoning Commission.  Then Mr. Draper, Mr. Mulholland, and Mr. Nieland encouraged him to run for Council since the City was fighting the landfill expansion.  Council Member Adamson stated that they were fairly successful and he feels that was a major turning point in Marion’s history.  Council Member Adamson stated that in response to comments on the residency issue, he is not aware of much staff time that has been spent on the issue.  He noted that Mr. Hogan comes to City Hall regularly asking for information that takes staff time to provide.  He noted that citizens have the right to request information.  Council Member Adamson indicated that Mr. Hogan’s hypocrisy knows no bounds.  He stated to Mr. Hogan that if you want to bully somebody I would suggest you pick on the right people.  He stated that he is concerned about Mr. Hogan’s unhealthy mistrust of government.  He stated that there are a lot of good people up here and a lot of good people that work for the City.  He suggested that Mr. Hogan be careful about challenging their character and their abilities as professionals.  He noted that could lead to people not wanting to work for the City or live in the City.  He asked that Mr. Hogan be more careful with his comments.  Council Member Adamson stated that he will now be able to sit by Mr. Hogan in the audience and they will both be able to make 
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comments and challenge the Council going forward.  Council Member Adamson thanked everyone for working with him.  He noted that the City of Marion has a lot of opportunities going forward.  

Council Member Etzel responded to Kay Lammers comments regarding her residency.  She noted that last year she was having personal issues with her partner.  She chose to move out of her home at 933 8th Avenue and stayed at her parent’s home on 10th Street for four months.  She stated that her son and partner stayed at her home and that she had dinner with her son most evenings.  Council Member Etzel stated that she and her partner have worked things out and she just stayed with her parents for four months.  She stated that she was not hiding the fact that she had moved out.  Two Council Members picked her up at her parent’s home to attend meetings.  

Council Member Spinks stated that about six years ago he decided to serve the City.  He noted that there was a vacancy on Council and his name was picked out of a hat.  Council Member Spinks stated that although they don’t agree on everything, he will miss Council Member Adamson’s financial savvy.  Council Member Spinks stated that he has enjoyed working with Council Member Adamson the past six years.  He noted that he has learned a lot.  Council Member Spinks stated that one thing they don’t agree on is the issue with the Mayor’s residency.  He stated that he felt the issue was settled when the Mayor ran for office.  Council Member Spinks stated that Council needs to focus on changing things in the Code that are not right regarding how people are elected.  He noted that it was discussed during strategic planning.  He stated that for now the Mayor was elected and it should stand, but because of the interest in the issue Council should review the rules and change them if they are wrong.  Council Member Spinks stated that he will miss Council Member Adamson.

Council Member Crawford thanked Ed Begley for his service.  He noted that Mr. Begley has served on the Park Board almost as long as he has been alive.  Council Member Crawford also thanked Council Member Adamson for his service.  He noted that Council Member Adamson has done some amazing things for the City.  Council Member Crawford noted that Mr. Adamson has been on Councils that have made great progress for the City and have done some wonderful things.  Council Member Crawford stated that he has learned a lot the last two years.  Council Member Crawford also congratulated Public Services Director Ryan Miller and his crew for the fantastic job of snow and ice removal.  He noted that he travels throughout the County everyday and he can tell when he is in Marion by the plowed roads.  

Council Member AbouAssaly noted that it has been an interesting first six months for him on Council.  He stated that he is excited about starting his next four year term.  Council Member AbouAssaly indicated that he is hopeful that Council can all work together to build on all the positive things that are happening.  He stated that he hopes that we can roll up our sleeves and make the decisions that are necessary to keep the City going in a positive direction.  Council Member AbouAssaly stated that he is looking forward to participating in the decision making that will impact the direction of the community for a long time to come.
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Council Member Draper explained that at the previous Council meeting he made comments regarding the requirements to hold a Council position for a Ward Council Member and an At-Large Council Member.  He stated that the Council and City Attorney will be looking into those requirements.  Council Member Draper noted that Marion will celebrate 175 years next year.  He asked that if residents have ideas for the celebration to contact Jill Ackerman at the Marion Chamber or Amanda Kaufman at City Hall.  Council Member Draper noted that Ed Begley was always there to help during the years that they were working on the depot.  He stated that he has done a great service to the Parks Department of the City.  Council Member Draper stated that he will miss Council Member Adamson.  He stated that they encouraged Mr. Adamson to run when they were fighting the landfill.  He noted the landfill agreement was a victory for Marion in a number of ways.  He noted that the City is growing by leaps and bounds and growing to the north.  He explained that the landfill would get in our way of growth.  He stated that he is pleased that Marion will soon not be sending waste to the landfill.  Council Member Draper stated that Marion is a great town.  

Mayor Bouska thanked Ed Begley for his service to the City.  


Mayor Bouska stated that he wanted to take this opportunity to publicly address statements made on the Bob Bruce Radio Show on Tuesday, November 26th.  He noted that he was invited to participate on the show but chose not to.  Mayor Bouska expressed his disappointment that any concerns regarding his residency, or any other matter, as mentioned on the show, were not voiced with him privately or during the numerous Council planning sessions over the past two years, before making public challenges to his integrity.  Mayor Bouska stated that for the record and to be extremely clear, he is a Marion resident.  He stated that he not only meets the residency requirement of the State and local laws, but the spirit of the law as well.  Mayor Bouska stated that according to State requirements, a person only has to express their intention to live in a place that they claim residency, which he has done and more.  He stated that he owns and lives in his Marion residence at 2040 Agate Street, Marion, Iowa.  Mayor Bouska stated that his voter registration is at this address, and he has voted on numerous occasions since he moved here.  He stated his driver’s license has his Agate Street address, and he is a proud Marion resident.  Mayor Bouska responded to comments that had been made on the radio show.  He stated again that his driver’s license, voting record, and one of the two Marion properties that he purchased and pays taxes on, is where he kicks up his feet at the end of a long day and is proud to call home.  He stated that this more than meets the State and local requirements, both in the letter of the law and the spirit.  Mayor Bouska stated that he hopes this foolishness is finally resolved, and we can move on to address important and real Council issues.
Mayor Bouska adjourned the meeting at 8:24 p.m.








Attest:

____________________________

____________________________
Snooks Bouska, Mayor



Beth J. Little, Assistant City Clerk
